

# 5 Policy Ideas to Improve Private School Voucher Programs

By Neil Campbell November 19, 2018

Education was a major issue on the ballot this election cycle and featured as a central theme in many gubernatorial and legislative campaigns. Funding for public education has yet to return to pre-recession levels in 29 states, and there were roughly 150 ballot initiatives across the country related to public education funding. With incoming governors such as Tony Evers (D) in Wisconsin, J.B. Pritzker (D) in Illinois, and Steve Sisolak (D) in Nevada, who made support for public education a theme of their campaigns, there may exist an opportunity to slow the troubling tide of funding for public schools going toward private school voucher programs that has grown over the past decade.

While there are multiple types of programs subsidizing private education—including traditional vouchers, tax credit scholarships, and education savings account programs—they all share a common economic effect: diverting public money away from public schools to subsidize private education. The Center for American Progress believes that public money should fund public schools, whether they are neighborhood schools, magnet or specialty programs in traditional school districts, or public charter schools that are open to all students and accountable to the public.

Private school voucher programs exist in 29 states and the District of Columbia,<sup>4</sup> and they have seen enrollment increase from approximately 70,000 students in 2010 to more than 450,000 in the 2017-18 school year.<sup>5</sup> These programs were often created with limited scopes to serve low-income students, students in schools receiving low accountability ratings, or students with particular categories of disabilities. Over time, however, private school voucher programs have expanded as voucher advocates and legislators have worked to loosen programmatic restrictions.

These expansion efforts have culminated in program designs such as the near-universal education savings account that passed in Nevada in 2015.<sup>6</sup> Education savings accounts would be available to all parents who do not enroll their children in public schools, and the state funding added to the accounts could be used for educational expenses such as private school tuition, tutoring, or therapies for students who would otherwise receive special education services. The Nevada Supreme Court

found that the program would pull money from the public education budget, in violation of the Nevada Constitution, and the legislature declined to allocate separate funding for the program in 2017.7

The largest private school voucher program in the country, Florida's Tax Credit Scholarship Program (FTC), enrolls more than 105,000 students across the state.8 The FTC offers corporations a dollar-for-dollar state tax credit on eligible donations to nonprofits that administer scholarships for private schools. The program was originally limited to provide scholarships to families at or below 200 percent of the federal poverty line, but over time, the cap was lifted to qualify families at as high as 260 percent of the poverty line. 10 Subsequent legislation also allowed the cap on tax credits to expand automatically once 90 percent of the cap was reached. 11 This means that a four-person family in Florida earning up to \$65,260 per year can receive public support for tuition at private schools.<sup>12</sup> This tax credit and donation structure has survived legal challenges to the state's prohibition on public funds supporting religious education.<sup>13</sup>

Given that hundreds of thousands of students are currently enrolled in private schools with the support of vouchers, it may not be realistic for policymakers to eliminate such programs. However, there are a number of other options that could limit their growth or improve the transparency and accountability of programs that already exist. Recent studies of statewide voucher programs and the schools they support have shown that they are no more effective, and often less effective, than public schools at improving educational outcomes. Studies of statewide programs in Ohio, Indiana, and Louisiana, as well as the most recent study of the federally funded D.C. Opportunity Scholarship Program, have all shown negative effects from private school voucher programs.14

# Phase out voucher programs and eliminate access to local funding

Public money should be devoted to funding public schools—not subsidizing private education. As such, policymakers should push to eliminate private school voucher programs. However, because this would be a disruptive change for affected families, ending voucher programs altogether would be a politically difficult policy proposal.

In an effort to lessen the impact on current voucher recipients, policymakers could prohibit the enrollment of new students in private school voucher programs while allowing currently enrolled students to complete their education at their private schools.

All private school voucher programs provide funding from the state for each student that would otherwise attend public schools. In Wisconsin, however, the voucher program also allows private schools to access local public education funding. 15 Diverting a share of local funding based on private school enrollment—even when

that enrollment includes wealthy students who do not receive private school vouchers—directly takes funding away from public schools. Eliminating private schools' access to local education funds would ensure that public funds support public schools without otherwise affecting enrollment in existing voucher programs.

## Reduce income limits for program participation

A common strategy to expand private school voucher programs has been to relax family income limitations for participation. Similar to the FTC, Indiana's traditional voucher program eased income restrictions over time. The program was originally limited to families earning up to 150 percent of the qualifying income for the federal reduced price lunch program, but this limit was increased to 200 percent for families continuing in the voucher program for the 2013-14 school year.<sup>16</sup>

Private school voucher advocates argue that the programs provide greater educational opportunities for low-income students. <sup>17</sup> However, raising income limits undermines this equity goal by subsidizing middle-income families, who may have been sending their children to private schools prior to receiving a voucher.

Another change to enrollment rules that policymakers could pursue is implementing a ratable reduction to the size of the voucher that families are eligible to receive as their incomes increase. This type of provision exists in programs such as the FTC, where families with incomes between 200 and 260 percent of the federal poverty line are eligible for smaller scholarships than lower-income families. <sup>18</sup> These reductions could accelerate or start at lower levels. In addition, states could change rules that allow families to continue receiving private school vouchers even if their incomes increase after enrolling in the program. Ohio, for example, currently allows parents to continue receiving vouchers even if their incomes increase to 400 percent of the federal poverty level. <sup>19</sup> Amending income limits or accelerating voucher reductions are two ways that policymakers could limit higher-income families' access to private school vouchers.

## Increase accountability and transparency of existing programs

A core value that advocates for private school vouchers stress when promoting the expansion of these programs is that parents should have the right to choose the school that is best for their child, whether public or private. <sup>20</sup> If parents are making educational choices that include publicly supported private schools, then they should do so with information that enables a transparent comparison between all public and private options. This means that schools receiving public support should be required to administer the same state assessments that public schools give to their students. These assessments in English language arts and mathematics—given to

all students in third grade through eighth grade, and once in high school—would provide valuable apples-to-apples information for parents.

However, many private school voucher advocates push for rules that allow private schools receiving public support to administer any nationally normed assessment.<sup>21</sup> The problem with this approach is that information gleaned from such assessments offers no basis for comparison with the public schools available to parents. It also makes it impossible to incorporate a meaningful school accountability system. If private school voucher programs are to receive public support, then the participating private schools should be on level footing with public schools.

Just as public schools are required to have at least 95 percent of their students take state assessments, private schools receiving public support should meet the same threshold with their students in order to receive public funds. Data reporting should also be done in such a way that allows state education agencies and popular school information sites, such as GreatSchools.org, to analyze and publish data for both public schools and publicly supported private schools. These transparent data should include information that public schools are required to report, such as demographics, attendance rates, access to higher-level courses such as Advanced Placement courses, and information on educators' credentials.

Public charter schools were created based on the idea that with more freedom to innovate comes more accountability for results. Given that private schools have even more freedom from regulations governing public schools, they should also have to meet a meaningfully high accountability bar to receive public funding. Louisiana and Indiana's voucher programs offer potential paths to that end, with each program including some measure of consequential accountability for private schools receiving public support.<sup>22</sup> For example, schools participating in Louisiana's voucher program are scored based on student assessment data, and those that receive low scores may be forced to reduce their voucher enrollment or may not be allowed to enroll any new students.<sup>23</sup> At a minimum, schools meeting low performance thresholds that would require intervention and support if they were a public school should not be able to enroll new voucher students. If the level of performance does not improve, these private schools should be prohibited from receiving public funding.

All schools receiving public support should be required to prominently include state accountability information on their websites and other marketing materials so that parents are aware of the data and can make informed enrollment decisions. States should also be required to fund rigorous evaluations of private school voucher programs. In Illinois, for example, students receiving tax credit scholarships take the same state assessments as public school students. Illinois law further requires that the state's board of education contracts with an independent research organization that must report on the learning gains of students receiving scholarships compared with those of students in public schools.<sup>24</sup>

Transparency and accountability requirements in private school voucher programs should also extend to financial matters to ensure that public money is not misspent. An auditor general's report in Arizona highlighted approximately \$700,000 in fraudulent expenses in the state's education savings account program, with parents spending funds intended for their children's education at beauty supply stores, sports apparel shops, a seasonal haunted house, and noneducational music albums. Additional administrative funding and controls should be added to these types of programs to ensure that public funds are used as intended. As in Florida, states should require financial audits of private schools receiving significant funding from private school voucher programs as well as require surety bonds or letters of credit for newly opened schools unable to demonstrate their financial stability. Conflict-of-interest controls should also be added or tightened to prevent situations in which legislators could profit from private school voucher programs. The current Arizona Senate president, for example, is a key supporter of tax credit scholarships and also runs one of the state's largest scholarship-granting organizations.

### Protect students' rights and ensure actual parental choice

Schools receiving public support through private school voucher programs should not be allowed to discriminate against students. Participating schools should serve students regardless of their race, ethnicity, gender, religious affiliation, disability status, sexual orientation, academic background, or family structure. If private school voucher programs were indeed created to enable parental choice, then enrollment decisions should be solely up to parents—not schools.

Currently, no state private school voucher program includes protections encompassing all groups of potentially marginalized students. At best, most programs only explicitly include protections based on race and ethnicity, which is insufficient. Schools' lack of protections has led to numerous cases of school policies that blatantly discriminate against LGBTQ students, including approximately 1 in 4 schools participating in Georgia's private school voucher program. Other examples include schools that go so far as to exclude all non-Christians, as well as "Catholic, Mormon, Jehovah's Witness, Seventh Day Adventist, and Christian Science" students.

To protect students who attend private schools that receive public support, participating private schools should be required to report on student departures to the state in a way that is auditable. Such information could help determine, for example, whether the school is counseling out high-need students or discriminating against particular groups of students.

States should audit or require schools to publish the curricula used for core subject areas, including mathematics, English language arts, history, and science. Moreover, as is required in Rhode Island for the approval of private schools to operate, states

should require that these subjects be taught "substantially to the same extent as these subjects are required to be taught in the public schools."31 This requirement contrasts with those in other states that have little oversight of what is taught in private schools—even those receiving public support. An analysis published by HuffPost found that in many schools receiving private school voucher funds, students were using curricula that distorted historical events, including "inaccurately portray [ing] events in Muslim and Catholic history while perpetuating anti-Semitic stereotypes. The materials speak disparagingly of Native Americans and Native culture."32

Another tactic to reduce the likelihood of discrimination in private school voucher programs is to mandate that students who attend private schools that receive public support should not be required to participate in any religious activity. This provision is already included in Wisconsin's voucher program.<sup>33</sup>

In order to ensure that these types of protections are realized, states should invest in stronger monitoring and compliance with the provisions described above.

## Change the rules for tax credit scholarship programs

There are currently 23 tax credit scholarship programs operating in 18 states.<sup>34</sup> These programs offer state tax credits of various sizes to individuals and corporations that make donations to nonprofit organizations that award scholarships to private schools.

An analysis from the Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy—a nonpartisan, nonprofit think tank—found that in nine states, these programs "turn the concept of a charitable 'donation' on its head by offering upper-income taxpayers a risk-free profit on contributions they make to fund private school scholarships."35 By combining a state tax credit with a federal income tax deduction, individuals can reduce their total tax liability by more than the amount of their donation. This profit-making opportunity has led to some credits being snapped up within minutes of becoming available.<sup>36</sup>

The IRS is currently considering a rule that would eliminate this profit-seeking opportunity,<sup>37</sup> but states could also ensure that contributions to scholarship-granting organizations are actually charitable donations by reducing the state tax credit offered. Alabama, Arizona, Florida, Georgia, Montana, Nevada, and South Carolina all offer 100 percent tax credits for donations to scholarship-granting organizations.<sup>38</sup> Reducing the tax credit to no more than 50 percent would ensure that these contributions are actual donations. States could also replicate Illinois' program structure, which prohibits the awarding of a state tax credit for any donation that receives a federal income tax deduction.<sup>39</sup>

Tax credit scholarship programs also vary in terms of the influence donors and scholarship-granting organizations can wield over the schools that students attend. If these programs are truly about increasing parental choice, parents should be the ones deciding what school their child attends. For instance, the FTC prohibits scholarship-granting organizations from restricting or reserving "scholarships for use at a particular private school" and "must allow an eligible student to attend any eligible private school." In contrast, Illinois' tax credit program allows individual donors' contributions to "be directed to a particular subset of schools ... [or] a particular school."

#### Conclusion

It must be stated clearly that public money should be for public schools. However, if taxpayer money is going to support private schools, those schools should be open, transparent, and accountable to the public in return for the public funding they receive. In states where it is not realistic to eliminate private school voucher programs, the recommendations outlined above provide guidelines to curtail opportunities for abuse and offer policy alternatives to improve the investment of public resources.

Neil Campbell is the director of innovation for K-12 Education at the Center for American Progress.

\*Author's note: For the purposes of this issue brief, references to private school voucher programs are referring to all programs subsidizing private education.

#### Endnotes

- 1 Jessica Yin and Scott Sargrad, "Education in the 2018 Midterms," Center for American Progress, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/education-k-12/ news/2018/11/09/460742/education-2018-midterms/ (last accessed November 2018).
- 2 Michael Leachman, Kathleen Masterson, and Eric Figueroa, "A Punishing Decade for School Funding" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2017) available at https://www.cbpp.org/research/state-budget-and-tax/apunishing-decade-for-school-funding.
- 3 Tony Evers, "Public Education in Wisconsin," available at https://tonyevers.com/plan/ (last accessed November 2018); Tina Sfondeles, "Pritzker blasts Rauner's private school scholarship plan as 'really bad idea," *Chicago Sun-Times*, April 3, 2018, available at https://chicago.suntimes. com/education/pritzker-blasts-rauners-private-schoolscholarship-plan-as-really-bad-idea/; Steve Sisolak for Governor, "Steve's Plan," available at https://stevesisolak. com/plan/ (last accessed November 2018).
- 4 EdChoice, "School Choice in America Dashboard," available at http://www.edchoice.org/school-choice/school-choicein-america (last accessed November 2018).
- 5 EdChoice, "Fast Facts," available at https://www.edchoice. org/resource-hub/fast-facts/ (last accessed November
- 6 EdChoice, "School Choice: Nevada Education Savings Accounts," available at https://www.edchoice.org/schoolchoice/programs/nevada-education-savings-accounts/ (last accessed November 2018).
- 7 Arianna Prothero, "Setback for Groundbreaking School Choice Program Could Have Broader Fall Out," Education Week, June 20, 2017, available at https://www.edweek. org/ew/articles/2017/06/21/setback-for-groundbreaking school-choice-program-could.html.
- 8 Florida Department of Education, "Florida Tax Credit Scholarship Program" (2018), available at http://www.fldoe.org/ core/fileparse.php/5606/urlt/FTC-Sept-2018.pdf.
- 9 Step Up for Students, "For Donors: Help Children and Earn Tax Credits," available at https://www.stepupforstudents. org/for-donors/tax-credited-contributions/ (last accessed November 2018).
- 10 State Impact NPR, "Understanding Florida's Private School Tax Credit Scholarship," available at https://stateimpact. npr.org/florida/tag/tax-credit-scholarships/ (last accessed November 2018).
- 11 Step Up for Students, "History," available at https://www. stepupforstudents.org/about-us/history/ (last accessed
- 12 EdChoice, "School Choice: Florida Tax Credit Scholarship Program," available at https://www.edchoice.org/schoolchoice/programs/florida-tax-credit-scholarship-program/ (last accessed November 2018).
- 13 Leslie Postal, "State's top court turns down voucher case, a win for school choice advocates," Orlando Sentinel, January 18, 2017, available at https://www.orlandosentinel.com/ features/education/os-vouchers-florida-schools-tax-credits-20170118-story.html.
- 14 Ulrich Boser, Meg Benner, and Erin Roth, "The Highly Negative Impacts of Vouchers" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/education-k-12/ reports/2018/03/20/446699/highly-negative-impactsvouchers/; Mark Dynarski, "On negative effects of vouchers" (Washington: Brookings Institution, 2016), available at https://www.brookings.edu/research/on-negative-effectsof-vouchers/.
- 15 Erin Richards, "Tensions rise as vouchers pick up traction across Wisconsin," Milwaukee Journal Sentinel, March 21, 2017, available at https://www.jsonline.com/story/news/ education/2017/03/21/tensions-rise-vouchers-pick-uptraction-across-wisconsin/98177206/.

- 16 Indiana Department of Education Office of School Finance, "Choice Program Annual Report: Participation and Payment Data" (2018), available at https://www.doe.in.gov/ sites/default/files/choice/2017-2018-choice-scholarshipprogram-report-022018-final.pdf.
- 17 The American Federation for Children, "About Us," available at https://www.federationforchildren.org/about/ (last accessed November 2018).
- 18 Step Up for Students, "How the Income-Based Scholarship Works," available at https://www.stepupforstudents.org/ for-parents/income-based/how-the-scholarship-works/ (last accessed November 2018).
- 19 EdChoice, "School Choice: Ohio Income-Based Scholarship Program," available at https://www.edchoice.org/ school-choice/programs/ohio-income-based-scholarshipprogram/ (last accessed November 2018).
- 20 Valerie Strauss, "DeVos: Picking a school should be like choosing among Uber, Lyft or a taxi," The Washington Post, March 29, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/news/answer-sheet/wp/2017/03/29/devos-pickinga-school-should-be-like-choosing-among-uber-lyft-or-ataxi/?utm\_term=.75092bea14e3.
- 21 Matt Barnum, "To Test or Not to Test: As Tax Credit Scholarships Expand, Questions About Accountability and Outcomes," The 74, May 4, 2017, available at https://www. the74million.org/article/to-test-or-not-to-test-as-tax-credit-scholarships-expand-questions-about-accountabilityand-outcomes/.
- 22 Dylan Peers McCoy, "How Indiana Holds Private Schools Accountable," The Atlantic, May 12, 2017, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/education/archive/2017/05/ how-indiana-holds-private-schools-accountable/526461/.
- Louisiana Department of Education, "Louisiana Scholarship Program Participation Guide" (2018), available at https://www.louisianabelieves.com/docs/default-source/  $\dot{school}\text{-}choice/scholarship-program-participation-guide.$ pdf?sfvrsn=10.
- Invest in Kids Act, 35 ILCS 40 Sec. 45 (b), Illinois General Assembly (2017), available at http://www.ilga.gov/legislation/ilcs/ilcs3.asp?ActID=3820&ChapterID=8.
- 25 Rob O'Dell and Yvonne Wingett Sanchez, "Parents spent \$700K in school voucher money on beauty supplies, apparel; attempted cash withdrawals," Arizona Republic, October 29, 2018, available at https://www.azcentral.com/story/ news/politics/arizona/2018/10/29/misspent-school-voucher-funds-exceed-700-k-little-recovered/1780495002/.
- 26 Student and Parental Rights and Educational Choices, Sec. 1002.421, Florida Legislature (2018), available at http:// www.leg.state.fl.us/statutes/index.cfm?mode=View%20 Statutes&SubMenu=1&App\_mode=Display\_ Statute&Search\_String=1002.421&URL=1000-1099/1002/ Sections/1002.421.html.
- 27 Laurie Roberts, "Sen. Steve Yarbrough makes out like a ...legislator ... on tax-credit tuition program," Arizona Republic, July 28, 2015, available at https://www.azcentral. com/story/opinion/op-ed/laurieroberts/2015/07/28/steveyarbrough-tax-credit-private-school-tuition/30760847/.
- 28 Arianna Prothero and Andrew Ujifusa, "In States' Private-School Vouchers, Few Safeguards Against Discrimination," Education Week, June 6, 2017, available at https://www. edweek.org/ew/articles/2017/06/07/in-states-privateschool-vouchers-few-safeguards-against.html.
- 29 Matt Barnum, "Some Private Schools That May Benefit From Trump's Voucher Plan Are Weak on Discrimination Rules,"The 74, January 18, 2017, available at https://www. the 74 million.org/article/some-private-schools-that-maybenefit-from-trumps-voucher-plan-are-weak-on-discrimination-rules/.
- 30 Kimberly Quick, "Second-Class Students: When Vouchers Exclude," The Century Foundation, January 11, 2017, available at https://tcf.org/content/commentary/second-classstudents-vouchers-exclude/.

.....

- 31 State of Rhode Island General Assembly, "Compulsory Attendance: Section 16-19-2," available at http://webserver.rilin.state.ri.us/Statutes/title16/16-19/16-19-2.HTM (last accessed November 2018).
- 32 Rebecca Klein, "Voucher Schools Championed By Betsy De-Vos Can Teach Whatever They Want. Turns Out They Teach Lies," HuffPost, December 7, 2017, available at https://www. huffingtonpost.com/entry/school-voucher-evangelical-education-betsy-devos\_us\_5a021962e4b04e96f0c6093c.
- 33 Wisconsin State Legislature, "General School Operations, Section 118.60 (7) (c)," available at https://docs.legis. wisconsin.gov/statutes/statutes/118/60/7/c (last accessed November 2018).
- 34 EdChoice, "Fast Facts: About Tax Credit Scholarships."
- 35 Carl Davis, "State Tax Subsidies for Private K-12 Education" (Washington: Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy, 2016), available at https://itep.org/state-tax-subsidies-forprivate-k-12-education/.
- 36 Leisah Woldoff, "Record number of JTO corporate tax credit pledges thwarted by 2 minutes," Jewish News, July 18, 2018, available at http://www.jewishaz.com/community/recordnumber-of-jto-corporate-tax-credit-pledges-thwarted-by/ article\_615db256-8a9b-11e8-ad8a-fb0aa56a31a6.html.

- 37 Carl Davis, "Twelve States Offer Profitable Tax Shelter to Private School Voucher Donors; IRS Proposal Could Fix This," Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy Just Taxes Blog, October 2, 2018, available at https://itep.org/twelve-statesoffer-profitable-tax-shelter-to-private-school-voucherdonors-irs-proposal-could-fix-this/.
- 38 Davis, "State Tax Subsidies for Private K-12 Education."
- 39 Invest in Kids Act. 35 ILCS 40 Sec. 10 (d), Illinois General Assembly (2017), available at http://www.ilga.gov/legislation/ilcs/ilcs3.asp?ActID=3820&ChapterID=8.
- 40 Student and Parental Rights and Educational Choices, Sec. 1002.395(6)(g) and 1001.395(6)(i), Florida Legislature (2018), available at http://www.leg.state. fl.us/statutes/index.cfm?App\_mode=Display Statute&URL=1000-1099/1002/Sections/1002.395.html.
- 41 Invest in Kids Act, 35 ILCS 40 Sec. 10 (c), Illinois General  $As sembly (2017), available at \ http://www.ilga.gov/legislation/ilcs/ilcs3.asp?ActID=3820\&ChapterID=8.$